

Amnesty International is a global movement of more than 3 million supporters, members and activists in more than 150 countries and territories who campaign to end grave abuses of human rights.

Our vision is for every person to enjoy all the rights enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other international human rights standards.

We are independent of any government, political ideology, economic interest or religion and are funded mainly by our membership and public donations.





Published in 2014 by

Amnesty International USA 5 Penn Plaza New York, NY 10001 www.amnestyusa.org

© Amnesty International Publications 2014 Original Language: English

All rights reserved. This publication is copyright, but may be reproduced by any method without fee for advocacy, campaigning and teaching purposes, but not for resale. The copyright holders request that all such use be registered with them for impact assessment purposes. For copying in any other circumstances, or for reuse in other publications, or for translation or adaptation, prior written permission must be obtained from the publishers, and a fee may be payable.

Cover photo: Kyle Pozan/Getty Images

BOX DOES NOT PRINT! Placeholder for Union Seal

## BRINGING HUMAN RIGHTS HOME: Chicago and Illinois: Gun Violence

A five-year-old boy was watching fireworks and playing with his siblings at Cooper Park on July 5, 2013 when he was shot twice. Police said that the shooting stemmed from gang factions and the young boy was caught in the crossfire. One bullet went through his right leg. Another entered the left side of his back and ripped through his spleen. That night, he had to be placed on life support and his damaged spleen, a kidney and part of his pancreas were removed. After six weeks of treatment he was released from the hospital.<sup>1</sup>

Gun violence is a widespread problem across the United States. Each year, more than 11,000 people are killed as a result of someone pulling a trigger.<sup>2</sup> Gun violence impacts a range of human rights from the right to life; security of the person; to the rights to education; freedom of movement and freedom from discrimination. The reasons for gun violence in Chicago are complex. Poverty, unemployment, lack of access to education, and the fragmentation of gangs across the city are some of the factors that play a role in the violence. Also, the recent decision to close nearly 50 public schools has put thousands of children going to school at risk of violence or death. All states have an obligation to respect, protect and fulfill human rights, including the right to life and security of the person, and have a duty to take positive measures to prevent acts of violence and unlawful killings.

## **GUN VIOLENCE IN CHICAGO**



In this Sept. 20, 2013 photo, Chicago police detectives investigate the scene where a number of people, including a 3-year-old child, were shot in a city park in Chicago. (AP Photo/Paul Beaty)

In 2013, **414** people were killed in Chicago; with more than 80 percent of those deaths attributed to gun violence.<sup>3</sup> While amounting to an 18 percent decrease from 2012, which saw a total of 506 homicides that year, Chicago had the highest number of homicides across the country in 2013. Chicago's homicide rate is alarmingly elevated, especially compared with other big cities like Los Angeles and New York. For instance, New York City has three times the population of Chicago, and had 333 murders in 2013. Los Angeles, with over a million more people than Chicago, had 255 murders in 2013.<sup>4</sup> Seventy-five percent of Chicago's gun-death victims in 2012 were African-American or Latino.<sup>5</sup>

# In August 2011, six-year-old Arianna Gibson was fatally shot at around 6 a.m. when someone walked up to the front porch of her grandmother's bungalow, in Englewood, and fired a gun through the living room window.<sup>6</sup>

Violence affects everyone in Chicago, but it is particularly devastating for the City's youth who are so often the perpetrators and victims of violence. From 2008-2012, almost half of Chicago's 2,389 homicide victims were killed before their 25th birthdays.<sup>7</sup>

# "... [Y]outh exposed to high levels of violence often become the victims or perpetrators of violence, exhibiting the same psychological trauma as children growing up in urban war zones."

Garbarino, Kostelny, and Dubrow 1991; Popkin, Leventhal, et al. 2010, cited in Urban Institute, Chronic Violence: Beyond the Developments.<sup>8</sup>

While an alarming number of young people in Chicago have been killed in gun attacks, many more are exposed to gun violence on a regular basis. While 414 people were killed in 2013, there were a total of 1,864 shootings in the city which resulted in 2,328 gunshot survivors.<sup>9</sup> There were an additional 10,343 crimes committed with a handgun or firearm in Chicago during 2013.<sup>10</sup> Studies have shown that children who are exposed to violence suffer increased rates of depression, aggression, delinquency, and poor school performance.<sup>11</sup>

Chicago's homicides have taken place mostly in neighborhoods in the west and south of the city. Gun crime in Chicago is most prevalent in communities with high rates of poverty and unemployment. The City of Chicago as a whole has an extreme poverty rate of nearly 10 percent, with more than 260,000 households living in extreme poverty (i.e. \$10,000 or less for a family of three in 2012).<sup>12</sup> The high school graduation rate for black males in Chicago is 39 per cent and a staggering 92 per cent of all black males aged 16-19 were unemployed in 2012.<sup>13</sup> These issues are also human rights issues: the right to a living wage; affordable housing; equal access to education and health care, including mental health care, are human rights.

Any policy to curb gun violence should also address issues of poverty, income inequality and unemployment. The Illinois Commission on the Elimination of Poverty has laid out a plan that the State of Illinois can take to cut extreme poverty in half by 2015. The Commission integrates a human rights approach to addressing poverty and notes "the absence of human rights is the cause of poverty" and issued recommendations that touch on access to safe, decent, and affordable housing; access to adequate food and nutrition; access to affordable and quality healthcare; equal access to quality education and training; providing dependable and affordable transportation; access to quality and affordable child care; providing opportunities to engage in meaningful and sustainable work; and the availability of adequate income supports.<sup>14</sup>

### GANG VIOLENCE AND GANG FRAGMENTATION:

Chicago reportedly has one of the highest gang populations in the United States. According to a 2012 Chicago Police Department gang audit, there are at least 59 active gangs with 625 different factions throughout the city, with a combined membership of 70,000 active members.<sup>15</sup> Police have estimated that up to 80 percent of Chicago's murders and shootings are gang-related.<sup>16</sup>

Targeting of gang leaders for arrest by law enforcement removed the leadership and created fragmentation of the larger gangs.<sup>17</sup> The demolition of public housing units - the Robert Taylor Homes in 2007 and the Cabrini-Green projects in 2011 – led to the dispersion and further fragmentation of gang members across the city. Due to neglect from the City throughout many administrations, these housing developments came to symbolize concentrated areas of poverty where gangs were allowed to flourish. As a way to finally address the crumbling structures, the city decided to demolish the buildings and relocate its residents throughout the city as part of a larger plan to transform the City's 25,000 public housing units. However, tearing down the high-rise housing projects had the unfortunate consequence of scattering gang members throughout Chicago and into rival territory. It also further splintered their hierarchy into hundreds of independently functioning subgroups or factions. The disordered hierarchy of gangs has an impact on juveniles, who are increasing their criminal involvement and holding leadership positions within factions. This has allowed juveniles, typically between the ages of 15 and 17, to gain authority in their neighborhoods.<sup>18</sup> According to the Chicago Police Department, juveniles holding leadership positions in gangs and feeling unsafe in their own neighborhoods are two of the main reasons for increased gun possession and violence in the city.

The fragmentation of gangs means that law enforcement authorities in Chicago are finding that it is harder to combat high levels of crime in the city, increasing the challenge of ensuring the right to life and security of the person are protected.

### ACCESS TO ILLEGAL GUNS:

Access to illegal firearms is also an issue within Chicago. Gun ownership regulations in Chicago throughout Illinois are relatively strict, but the trafficking of weapons from outside state remains an issue. The City of Chicago has taken some steps to prevent access to weapons, having passed measures to outlaw possession of assault weapons and high-capacity ammunition magazines.<sup>19</sup> It is also seeking to prevent the sale of firearms from within the city.<sup>20</sup> However, more lenient regulations in surrounding states allow an influx of weapons into the City of Chicago.

According to data collected by Chicago Police Department, nearly 10,000 of the more than 17,000 guns recovered by the Chicago Police Department between January 1, 2008 and March 31, 2012 originated from outside the state of Illinois.<sup>21</sup> No clear and effective federal statute makes gun trafficking a federal crime. Since the regulations on guns in each state vary so widely and illegal guns can easily be carried across state boundaries, federal legislation targeting unethical dealers, traffickers, straw purchasers,<sup>22</sup> and private sales without background checks could limit access to guns in cities like Chicago.

Local, state and federal authorities should ensure measures to improve safety by enacting strict laws and procedures to control small arms, including by reducing the quantity of surplus and illegal arms in circulation.

In order to address the issue of trafficking of guns from states with lax regulations on gun ownership to those with strict regulations, Senator Kristin Gillibrand of New York introduced the Gun Trafficking Prevention Act of 2013 on January 30, 2013. The Act would amend the federal criminal code to prohibit transferring two or more firearms to, or receiving two or more firearms from, a person in interstate or foreign commerce knowing or with the reasonable belief that such transfer, possession, or receipt of a firearm would violate a federal state, or local law punishable by a prison term of more than one year.<sup>23</sup>

### YOUTH AT INCREASED RISK OF DEATH OR VIOLENCE DUE TO SCHOOL CLOSINGS:

# "Rahm Emanuel [the Mayor of Chicago] is not caring about our schools. He's not caring about our safety...He should be investing in these schools not closing them... Education is a right that is why we have to fight."

Asean Johnson, aged 9, Marcus Garvey School, located on 103rd and Morgan in Chicago, speaking at rally against the closure of elementary schools in Chicago in May 2013.<sup>24</sup>

All children have the right to education, the right to life, security and to be free from discrimination. However thousands of children in Chicago recently saw their schools closed and have been placed at risk by the need to attend new schools in areas controlled by rival gangs.

Everyone has the right to education and it is indispensable in realizing other human rights.<sup>25</sup> Governments must ensure that education is available; accessible; acceptable and adaptable. All children should have equal access to school services regardless of gender, race, religion, ethnicity, sexual orientation, gender identity or socio-economic status on the basis of non-discrimination.

The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child, adopted in 1989 to protect the rights of children, is the most widely ratified human rights treaty in history. 193 countries have ratified the Convention – only the United States and Somalia have failed to do so. However, the Chicago City Council adopted the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child in 2009 and directed all city agencies to advance policies that are consistent with it.<sup>26</sup>



Protesters of Mayor Rahm Emanuel's plan to close dozens of city schools rally in the rotunda at the Illinois State Capitol Wednesday, May 22, 2013 in Springfield, III. (AP Photo/Seth Perlman)

In May 2013, the City of Chicago announced the closure of **49 public elementary schools**. This represents the largest wave of school closures in US history, encompassing 10 per cent of all public schools in Chicago. The schools targeted for closure were predominately in African American communities. Nearly **30,000** students, over **80 per cent** of whom are African American, were affected by the closures. Due to the prevalence of gangs in many of these communities, students are forced to walk greater distances to new schools and face an increased risk of violence and have to travel via "safe passage" routes.

The school closures prompted the Midwest Coalition for Human Rights to make a submission to the United Nations Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights,<sup>27</sup> requesting an investigation to address the potential domestic and international human rights violations that could result from the school closings, including the rights to non-discrimination, life, security of the person, and education. Notwithstanding the concerns raised by human rights organizations, parents, students, teachers and community organizations, the Chicago Board of Education continued with school closures.

In an attempt to address the fears of parents and children affected by the school closings, who now have to travel to a school from one gang controlled neighborhood to another, the city has implemented Safe Passage routes. Safe passage routes are patrolled by approximately 1,200 unarmed workers, wearing neon vests, who have been trained to stand watch as students pass by.<sup>28</sup> Since the implementation of the Safe Passage program, there have been reports of "shots fired," a sexual assault, and even other incidents where, because of a gang run-in, children were chased back to school after a fight broke out. However, district officials say that no one has been shot or seriously injured on Safe Passage routes during protected hours.<sup>29</sup>

Gang violence continues to plague many neighborhoods in the parts of the city affected by the school closures and it is not clear how long the City of Chicago intends to continue to provide safe passage routes, raising concerns that children simply trying to attend school will be put at risk. Furthermore, the creation and maintenance of "safe passage" routes cannot be a long-term solution to protecting children from the rampant gun violence in Chicago.

#### International human rights law

Under international human rights law, states have a duty to take positive measures to prevent acts of violence and unlawful killings, including those committed by private persons. There is growing recognition that states' duties under international human rights law include exercising due diligence to ensure that basic rights – certainly the right to life and security of the person – are not abused by private actors. Where a foreseeable consequence of a failure to exercise adequate control over the civilian possession and use of arms is continued or increased violence, then states might be held liable for this failure under international human rights law.

Gun violence can result in abuses of a number of human rights, including the right to life; the right to security of the person; and the right to be free from discrimination. When a state fails to act with sufficient due diligence in preventing or responding to gun violence, this can also violates an individual's right to equality before the law. The United States has ratified many of the key human rights treaties that guarantee these fundamental human rights, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights; and the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination.

International law obliges governments to protect and fulfil human rights. This includes not only ensuring that their own officials comply with human rights standards, but also acting with "due diligence" to address abuses committed by private individuals. When states know, or ought to know, about abuses of human rights and fail to take appropriate steps to prevent them, they as well as the perpetrators, bear responsibility. The principle of due diligence includes obligations to prevent human rights violations, investigate and punish them when they occur, and provide compensation and support services for survivors.

The state responsibility to exercise due diligence does not lessen the criminal responsibility of those who carry out gun crimes. The perpetrator of the crime is the person liable under criminal law and should be brought to justice. However, the state also bears a responsibility if it fails to prevent or investigate and address the crime appropriately. Amnesty International is concerned that authorities in Chicago may be failing to exercise due diligence when it comes to gun violence in Chicago.

In order to establish whether the State is meeting its obligations under international law it is necessary to assess whether or not they are taking all reasonable measures to provide protection to victims of gang-related violence. Amnesty International is not in a position to evaluate the full extent of programs and measures that the City of Chicago has implemented and their effectiveness. However, the organization urges the city to be mindful of its responsibilities under international law. A lack of measures to ensure security to individuals at risk of harm by gangs; a general unwillingness on the part of the public to seek police or governmental assistance because doing so may be perceived as futile or likely to increase risk of harm by gangs are indicators of whether state protection is effective.<sup>30</sup>

## ADDRESSING VIOLENCE IN CHICAGO:

"The city's rate of violence is still staggering ... Even one murder is too many, but these numbers show we have not been as effective as we could be in stopping violence. ... Through our initiatives, we plan to cut violence is half by the year 2020."

Rahm Emanual, Mayor of Chicago, National Forum on Youth Violence Prevention: City of Chicago Youth Violence Prevention Plan

The City of Chicago has developed a plan, in collaboration with local organizations, to tackle the issue of youth violence. Although a critical step in the right direction, the plan notes that not all of these measures can be implemented in the immediate future, some initiatives require further planning and/or funding. Furthermore, the true measure of success will be the ability to demonstrate that these measures are effective in reducing the levels of gun crime in the City.

### The One Summer Chicago program, led by the Chicago Department of Family and Support Services, aims to reduce violence during the summer by providing young people with summer jobs. One Summer Chicago was piloted in 2011 and provided 2,800 job placements in four high-crime neighborhoods.

As noted by the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child legislative, administrative, social and educational measures need to incorporate children in potentially vulnerable situations, including those "in low socio-economic urban environments, where guns, weapons, drugs and alcohol may be easily available."<sup>31</sup> It is important to recognize that this is not an issue that the City of Chicago alone should have to address; the federal government must also take action, for example, by passing the Youth Prison Reduction through Opportunities, Mentoring, Intervention, Support, and Education Act ("Youth PROMISE Act") a bi-partisan bill aimed at implementing and funding evidence-based practices related to juvenile justice and criminal gang activity.

# FEDERAL ACTION REQUIRED

The Youth Prison Reduction through Opportunities, Mentoring, Intervention, Support, and Education Act ("Youth PROMISE Act") is a bi-partisan bill aimed at implementing and funding evidence-based practices related to juvenile justice and criminal gang activity.<sup>32</sup> If enacted, the Youth PROMISE Act will fund, implement, and evaluate evidence-based, locally controlled youth and gang violence prevention and intervention programs. Many advocates working in Chicago have supported passage of the Youth PROMISE Act as a means to get to the root of gang violence within the city.

The bill was introduced in the U.S. House of Representatives on March 21, 2013 by Rep. Robert C. Scott (D-VA)<sup>33</sup> As of March 2014, the Act had 99 co-sponsors in the House (H.R. 1318) and 3 in the Senate (S. S. 1307).

The following legislators from Illinois are co-sponsors of the bill (H.R.1318):

Rep. Danny Davis [D-IL-7]
 Rep. Bobby Rush [D-IL-1]
 Rep. Robin Kelly [D-IL-2]
 Rep. Janice Schakowsky [D-IL-9]
 Rep. Mike Quigley [D-IL-5]

The following legislators from Illinois have yet to co-sponsor the bill (H.R.1318) and are encouraged to do so: 6. Rep. Daniel Lipinski [D-IL-3]

7. Rep. Luis Gutiérrez [D-IL-4]
8. Rep. Peter Roskam [R-IL-6]
9. Rep. Tammy Duckworth [D-IL-8]
10. Rep. Bradley Schneider [D-IL-10]
11. Rep. Bill Foster [D-IL-11]
12. Rep. William Enyart [D-IL-12]
13. Rep. Rodney Davis [R-IL-13]
14. Rep. Randy Hultgren [R-IL-14]
15. Rep. John Shimkus [R-IL-15]
16. Rep. Adam Kinzinger [R-IL-16]
17. Rep. Cheri Bustos [D-IL-17]
18. Rep. Aaron Schock [R-IL-18]

In the Senate, Senator Richard Durbin [D-IL] has co-sponsored S. 1307 however Sen. Mark Kirk [R-IL] has yet to do so.

### CALL TO ACTION:

- ✓ Local, state and federal officials, in partnership with civil society and police, should develop community safety programs that promote practical ways of halting the violence arising from the proliferation and misuse of guns.
- ✓ Local, state and federal authorities and civil society organizations should mobilize official resources and community structures to address some of the social and economic roots of armed gang violence. Local, state and federal officials should ensure that any policy to curb gun violence also addresses issues of poverty, income inequality and unemployment, including implementation of the plan developed by the Illinois Commission on the Elimination of Poverty to eliminate extreme poverty by 2015.
- ✓ All federal legislators in Illinois should co-sponsor and the US Congress should pass the Youth Prison Reduction through Opportunities, Mentoring, Intervention, Support, and Education Act ("Youth PROMISE Act") a bi-partisan bill that would fund, implement and evaluate evidencebased locally run youth and gang violence prevention and intervention programs, including in Chicago.
- ✓ Local, state and federal officials should act with due diligence to prevent and investigate violent criminal acts which infringe the right to life, liberty, dignity and security of the person; bring to justice those responsible for such crimes; and take steps to curb the proliferation of guns in the community.
- ✓ Local, state and federal officials should enact strict laws and procedures to control guns and reduce the quantity of surplus and illegal arms in circulation. Federal legislators in Illinois should co-sponsor, the US Congress should pass and the President should sign the Gun Trafficking Prevention Act.
- ✓ Local, state and federal officials should ensure that children enjoy their right to be protected from harm and discrimination, and that their access to education is not restricted. The "Safe Passage Routes" should continue to be adequately resourced to ensure that all children's right to life, security of the person are respected.

# SOME OF THE RECENTLY REPORTED SURVIVORS AND VICTIMS OF CHICAGO'S GUN VIOLENCE

### A three-year-old boy<sup>34</sup>

On September 19, 2013, a gang member who was reportedly seeking revenge for a minor injury suffered in a gangrelated shooting, headed to a crowded park with fellow gang members, "where one of them unloaded more than a dozen bullets from an assault rifle"<sup>35</sup> injuring 13 people including a 3-year-old boy. The attack injured rival gang members in addition to several bystanders. One of the bullets struck the boy "just behind his right ear and exited from his face. He has had surgery and is recovering but is expected to need plastic surgery."<sup>36</sup>

### A four-year-old girl

On July 29, 2013, a four-year-old girl was shot while riding her scooter near Marquette Park. Two teenagers, one age 17 and one 18, have been charged in the shooting of the girl and another adult, "neither of which were believed to be the intended target."<sup>37</sup> The young girl was struck by one bullet which entered through her "abdomen, and exited through her back."<sup>38</sup> Relatives rushed her to the hospital where she was treated and recovered from her wounds. According to local media, "Police sources say they believe the gunmen were aiming for some of the little girl's relatives, who they say are "confirmed" gang members."<sup>39</sup>

### A fourteen-year-old

On September 12, 2013, a fourteen-year-old boy was shot in the back outside a South Side high school. His mother told a journalist that he was playing with friends at a park near school, and had walked two girls home.<sup>40</sup> On his way back, he was confronted by two teens, "possibly gang members"<sup>41</sup> who questioned him about his affiliation to a particular gang. The young boy denied any affiliation and one of the teens punched him, pulled out a gun and tried to shoot him twice but the gun jammed. Just as the young boy started to run away, the gunman tried firing again and shot him in the back. His mother said he was shot in his lower right side of his back and "the bullet hit his liver, his pancreas, stomach, and small intestine."<sup>42</sup> He recovered from his wounds.

### A fourteen-year-old girl

On September 13, 2013, a fourteen-year-old girl was shot in the leg. She was reportedly walking home with relatives when "a group of men or boys in hooded sweatshirts came walking towards the family, and when the group had passed the family, one of them yelled "blow, blow," and someone started shooting."<sup>43</sup> Although the circumstances are not clear, witnesses claim that she was caught in gang crossfire.

### A six-year-old boy

On November 6, 2013, a six-year-old boy was shot while sitting in the back seat of his 19-year-old brother's car in the Gage Park neighborhood. Chicago police reportedly said that "the shooting appears to be random."<sup>44</sup> Two men had started throwing bottles at the car and appeared to have said something to the boy's older brother, who "didn't hear them and drove away, which is when they opened fire."<sup>45</sup> The bullet went through the boy's chest and came out through his back. He survived the shooting.

### Seven-year-old boy

On July 4, 2013, a seven-year-old boy was shot in the neck in Cole Park in the Chatham neighborhood.<sup>46</sup> He was attending a Fourth of July picnic with his family when someone drove up and "fired shots from a vehicle."<sup>47</sup> He survived the shooting.

### A seventeen-year-old girl

On January 13, 2014, a seventeen-year-old girl was shot while waiting for the school bus on Chicago's South Side. A witness told police that the shooter wanted the girl's cell phone. Police reportedly said that she was shot in the stomach before she had a chance to respond and was later taken to an area hospital in critical condition.<sup>48</sup> She survived the shooting.

#### A six-year-old girl

On July 19, 2013, a six-year-old girl and a woman were shot during a memorial vigil for a young man who was killed five years earlier. Three teenage boys were charged with two counts each of attempted murder and two counts each of aggravated battery with a firearm."<sup>49</sup> The young girl survived the shooting.

#### A fifteen-year-old girl

On the evening of November 26, 2012, a 15-year-old girl was shot and killed on Chicago's Southwest Side in the city's Lithuanian Plaza neighborhood while standing in a backyard with friends. Police reportedly said that the shooting was apparently gang-related, but that the young girl was not likely to have been its intended target.<sup>50</sup> She was with three friends when a gunman walked up and opened fire at about 9:20pm. The young girl was shot in the back and pronounced dead shortly after 10 pm at Advocate Christ Medical Center in Oak Lawn.<sup>51</sup>

# **ENDNOTES**

<sup>1</sup>J. Gorner, "Tribune Watchdog: The Youngest victims," The Chicago Tribune, 15 September 2013, available at http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2013-09-15/news/ct-met-children-shot-20130915\_1\_youngest-victims-gun-violence-jaden-donald/, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>2</sup> See Center for Disease Control, Table 2, page 19, Assault (Homicide) by discharge of firearms for 2011 (preliminary) and 2010, http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr61/nvsr61\_06.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>3</sup> See City of Chicago Data Portal, Crimes – 2001 to present, available at https://data.cityofchicago.org/Public-Safety/Crimes-2001-to-present/ijzp-q8t2, last visited 22 March 2014. For gun related homicides in Chicago, see documentation created by redeyechicago.com, available at: http://homicides.redeyechicago.com/ with 2013 statistics available at: https://spreadsheets.google.com/pub?key=OAk3IIavLYTovdHYxbDItQ255eWh1NzBiQXp5 cmxRdmc&output=html

<sup>4</sup>J Sanburn, "Murders in U.S. cities reach record lows again," Time.com, 2 January 2014, available at http:// nation.time.com/2014/01/02/murders-in-u-s-cities-again-at-record-lows/, last visited on 22 March 2014. 5C. Guse, "Chicago Gun Violence: No Easy Fix", Gun Violence Special Report, The Red Line Project, 06 March 2013 http://redlineproject.org/gunschicago.php, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>5</sup>C. Guse, "Chicago Gun Violence: No Easy Fix", Gun Violence Special Report, The Red Line Project, 06 March 2013 http://redlineproject.org/gunschicago.php, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>6</sup>J. Delgado, "6-year-old killed, two hurt in Englewood shooting," The Chicago Tribune, 7 August 2011, available at http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2011-08-07/news/chi-6yearold-killed-two-hurt-in-englewood-shooting-20110807\_1\_englewood-shooting-block-party-family-friend, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>7</sup> A. Loury, "Youths are the No. 1 target in Chicago's homicide epidemic," The Chicago Reporter, 30 January 2013, available at http://www.chicagoreporter.com/youths-are-no-1-target-chicago%E2%80%99s-homicide-epidemic, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>8</sup>C. Hailey and M. Gallagher, "Chronic Violence: Beyond the Developments", Urban Institute, Brief 5, January 2013, available at http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412764-Chronic-Violence-Beyond-the-Developments. pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>9</sup> D. Babwin, "Chicago homicides down drastically in 2013 to fewest murders since 1965, police say," The Huffington Post, 2 January 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/01/02/chicago-homicides-down-dr\_n\_4531328.html , last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>10</sup> Crimes include Battery, Sexual Assault, Robbery, and Theft among others, see City of Chicago Data portal, Crimes 2013, available at: https://data.cityofchicago.org/Public-Safety/Crimes-2013/a95h-gwzm , last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>11</sup> E. Uehara, D. Chalmers, E. J. Jenkins and B. H. Shakoor, African American Youth Encounters with Violence: Results from the Community Mental Health Council Violence Screening Project, Journal of Black Studies, Vol. 26, No. 6, July 1996, pp. 768-781; C. Halliday-Boykins and S. Graham, At both ends of the gun: testing the relationship between community violence exposure and youth violent behavior, Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology, Vol. 29, No. 5, 2001, pp. 383-402; S. Buka, L., Stichick, T. L., Birdthistle, I. and Earls, F. J., Youth Exposure to Violence: Prevalence, Risks, and Consequences. American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 24 March 2010, Vol. 71, No. 3, pp. 298–310.

<sup>12</sup> Extreme Poverty is considered living at half of the Federal Poverty Level, which would be nearly \$10,000 for a family of three in 2012. For Chicago stats, see, Illinois Commission on the Elimination of Poverty, Annual Report for 2013, page 7, http://www2.illinois.gov/poverty/Documents/Poverty-Commission-Annual-Report-2013.pdf , last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>13</sup> Trends ion Teen Employment in Chicago, Illinois and the United States, Chicago Alternative Schools Network, January 2014, available at http://www.asnchicago.org/component/content/article/56-articles/149-asn-trends-employment-chicago-usa, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>14</sup> Illinois Commission on the Elimination of Poverty, Annual Report for 2013, http://www2.illinois.gov/poverty/ Documents/Poverty-Commission-Annual-Report-2013.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014. For full list of detailed recommendations, see the Illinois Commission's Poverty Elimination Strategy, 2010, http://www2.illinois.gov/ poverty/Documents/Building%20a%20Pathway%20to%20Dignity%20%20Work%20-%20Commission%20 on%20the%20Elimnation%20of%20Poverty%20Plan.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>15</sup> N. Isackson, "Garry McCarthy Under the Gun," Chicago Magazine, 5 July 2012, available at http://www. chicagomag.com/Chicago-Magazine/August-2012/Garry-McCarthy-Under-the-Gun/index.php?cparticle=4&siartic le=3#artanc, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>16</sup> S. Cohen, "Violence, gangs scar Chicago community in 2012," USA Today, 29 December 2012, available at http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2012/12/29/violence-gangs-chicago/1797991/, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>17</sup> N. Isackson, "Garry McCarthy Under the Gun," Chicago Magazine, 5 July 2012, available at http://www. chicagomag.com/Chicago-Magazine/August-2012/Garry-McCarthy-Under-the-Gun/index.php?cparticle=4&siartic le=3#artanc, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>18</sup> W. Moser, "Chicago's Youth Violence Epidemic: A Victim of Success?," Chicago Magazine. 06 February 2012, available at http://www.chicagomag.com/Chicago-Magazine/The-312/February-2012/Chicagos-Youth-Violence-Epidemic-A-Victim-of-Success; last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>19</sup> M. Davey, "Strict gun laws in Chicago can't stem fatal shots," The New York Times, 29 January 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/30/us/strict-chicago-gun-laws-cant-stem-fatal-shots. html?hp&\_r=0,, last visited 22 March 2014; See also Chicago Municipal Code, §§ 8-20-075, 8-20-085: http://www.amlegal.com/nxt/gateway.dll/Illinois/chicago\_il/municipalcodeofchicago?f=templates\$fn=default. htm\$3.0\$vid=amlegal:chicago\_il <sup>20</sup> A Federal Court Judge ruled in January that Chicago's ordinance which outlaws gun transfers (via gun shops and private transfers) was unconstitutional but stayed his decision to allow the City to appeal, see D. Glanton and J. Meisner, "Judge scraps Chicago's ban on retail gun shops," The Chicago Tribune, 7 January 2014, available at http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2014-01-07/news/chi-citys-gun-ordinance-ruled-unconstitutional-by-federal-judge-20140106\_1\_gun-ordinance-gun-rights-advocates-gun-ranges , last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>21</sup> R. Florida, "Where Chicago's guns come from," The Atlantic Cities, 28 August 2012, available at http://www. theatlanticcities.com/neighborhoods/2012/08/where-chicagos-guns-come/3090/ last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>22</sup> Straw purchasers are individuals who can legally buy guns within a state, but do so as a cover for those who cannot.

<sup>23</sup> S. 179, Gun Trafficking Prevention Act, available at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-113s179is/pdf/ BILLS-113s179is.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>24</sup> http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oue9HIOM7xU, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>25</sup> See: OHCHR, Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment 13: The Right to Education (Art. 13), E/C.12/1999/10, para.1 8 December 1999.

<sup>26</sup> City of Chicago Resolution Adopting the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, 11 February 2009, available at http://www.njjn.org/uploads/digital-library/City-of-Chicago-Resolution-UN-Convention-on-Rights-of-Child-2.11.09.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>27</sup> "Letter of Allegation Regarding the Closing of 49 Public Elementary Schools in Chicago, Illinois, United States of America," Midwest Coalition of Human Rights, 24 July 2013, available at http://llnw.wbez.org/ Letter%20of%20Allegation.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>28</sup> M. Davey, "In Chicago, Campaign to Provide Safe Passage on Way to School," The New York Times, 26 August 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/27/education/in-chicago-campaign-to-provide-safepassage-on-way-to-school.html?\_r=1&, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>29</sup>C. Goudie, "CPS Safe Passage incident reports show concerns, successes in fight to protect students," ABC Local, 24 October 2013 available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?section=news/iteam&id=9300462, last visited 22 March 2014. See also "Chicago teen beaten, sexually assaulted near safe passage route on way to school," The Huffington Post, 18 December 2013, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/12/18/ girl-beaten-safe-passage\_n\_4466846.html, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>30</sup> Guidance Note on Refugee Claims Relating to Victims of Organized Gangs, United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Division of International Protection, March 2010, available at http://www. uscrirefugees.org/2010Website/5\_Resources/5\_4\_For\_Lawyers/5\_4\_1%20Asylum%20Research/5\_4\_1\_2\_ Gang\_Related\_Asylum\_Resources/5\_4\_1\_2\_4\_Reports/UNHCR\_Guidance\_Note\_on\_Refugee\_Claims.pdf , last visited 22 March 2014. <sup>31</sup> See Un Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 13, The Rights of the child to freedom from all forms of violence, 18 April 2011, CRC/C/GC/13, available at http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/crc/ docs/CRC.C.GC.13\_en.pdf, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>32</sup> HR 1318, Youth PROMISE Act, Summary, available at http://beta.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/1318, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>33</sup> HR 1318, Youth PROMISE Act, Co-Sponsors, available at http://beta.congress.gov/bill/113th/housebill/1318/cosponsors?q=%7B%22cosponsor-state%22%3A%22IIIinois%22%7D, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>34</sup> Names children were removed to protect their identities.

<sup>35</sup> J. Keyser, "Gang member sought revent in Chicago park shooting," msn.com, 24 September 2013, available at http://news.msn.com/crime-justice/gang-member-sought-revenge-in-chicago-park-shooting, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>36</sup> J. Keyser, "Gang member sought revent in Chicago park shooting," msn.com, 24 September 2013, available at http://news.msn.com/crime-justice/gang-member-sought-revenge-in-chicago-park-shooting, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>37</sup>"3 Charged in shooting of Khalise Weatherspoon, 4, near Marquette Park," ABC Local news.com, 3 August 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?section=news/local&id=9193993, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>38</sup> "3 Charged in shooting of Khalise Weatherspoon, 4, near Marquette Park," ABC Local news.com, 3 August 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?section=news/local&id=9193993, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>39</sup> Khalise Weatherspoon among at least 4 young children shot in July, ABC Local news.com, 31 July 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?id=9189569, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>40</sup> "14-yeard old boy shot near South Side high school," CBSlocal.com, 13 September 2013, available at http://chicago.cbslocal.com/2013/09/13/14-year-old-boy-shot-near-south-side-high-school/, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>41</sup> "14-yeard old boy shot near South Side high school," CBSlocal.com, 13 September 2013, available at http://chicago.cbslocal.com/2013/09/13/14-year-old-boy-shot-near-south-side-high-school/, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>42</sup> S. Baca, "14-year-olds shot in separate incidents attend same school, Ralph Ellison," abclocal news.com, 13 September 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?id=9248036, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>43</sup> "Girl, 14, shot one day after classmate on city's Southwest Side," WGNlocal.com, 14 September 2013, available at http://wgntv.com/2013/09/14/boy-14-shot-in-back-outside-school-on-southwest-side-2/, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>44</sup> J. D'Onofrio, "Brian Fernandez, 6, in serious condition after Gage Park shooting," ABCNewslocal.com, 7 November 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?id=9316715, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>45</sup> J. D'Onofrio, "Brian Fernandez, 6, in serious condition after Gage Park shooting," ABCNewslocal.com, 7 November 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?id=9316715, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>46</sup> "7-year-old Christian Lyles shot at Cole Park in Chatham area, among victims of violent holiday weekend", ABCNewsloca.com, 10 July 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?section=news/ local&id=9164637, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>47</sup> E. Horng, "7-year-old boy shot in neck on South Side," ABCNewslocal.com, 5 July 2013, available at http:// abclocal.go.com/wls/story?section=news/local&id=9162296, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>48</sup> "Destiny Colon, Chicago teen, shot while waiting for bus to school in apparent robbery," The Huffington Post, 13 January 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/01/13/destiny-colon-shot-chicag\_n\_4590943.html?utm\_hp\_ref=chicago, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>49</sup> "Third teen charged in shooting of Guianna Tompkins, 6," ABCNewslocal.com, 23 July 2013, available at http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?id=9182141, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>50</sup> "Porshe Foster, Chicago teen, fatally shot in South Side back yard," The Huffington Post, 27 November 2012, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/11/27/porshe-foster-chicago-tee\_n\_2197907.html, last visited 22 March 2014.

<sup>51</sup> J. Gorner and A. Sege, "Slain Chicago teen was with best friend," The Chicago Tribune, 28 November 2012, available at http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2012-11-28/news/ct-met-teen-girl-shot-1128-20121128\_1\_ chicago-lawn-chicago-police-inseparable-friends, last visited 22 March 2014.



www.amnestyusa.org